
PROPOSAL TO ELIMINATE DIVISIONAL BOUNDARY LINES 

The State of Michigan contains two judicial districts in the federal court system, 
established by 28 U.S.C. § 102. That statute also describes two divisions within the 
Eastern District (the Southern Division and the Northern Division) and lists the names of 
counties included within each division; and it lists four places of holding court in the 
Southern Division, which are Ann Arbor, Detroit, Flint, and Port Huron, and one place of 
holding court in the Northern Division, which is Bay City. 

This proposal eliminates in section 102(a) the references to divisions and counties 
within those divisions in the Eastern District. Presently, the divisional boundaries have 
created unevenness in the allocation of case assignments among the judges of the district 
and have allowed litigants in politically sensitive cases to manipulate party configuration 
so as to select a specific judge. The proposal allows the court to eliminate these potential 
flaws in the case assignment system, but does not change the character of the Eastern 
District as constituting one judicial district, and it does not change the places of holding 
court. Approximately 30 other judicial districts do not have divisions specified but only 
identify the places of holding court, as is being sought here. 

The adjustment is needed to maximize the Court's flexibility in balancing the 
caseload in the district and eliminating opportunities for judge shopping without the need 
for capital expenditures. Presently, there is only one district judge holding court in the 
Northern Division, and current limitations and restrictions in the Court's space and facilities 
in Bay City prohibit the addition of another judge. The Northern Division has seen a 
marked increase in civil case filings in recent years. Counties in the northernmost portion 
of the Southern Division and in the Northern Division have experienced a significant 
increase in criminal case filings due to the budget-related reduction of local law 
enforcement, with federal law enforcement filling the breach. This phenomenon has 
resulted in a consistently higher caseload for the Northern Division judge than the average 
caseload for a Southern Division judge. 

As noted, this adjustment also is necessary to allow the Court to prevent forum 
shopping caused by having a single judge holding court in the Northern Division. 

Finally, the adjustment is needed so that travel and transportation issues and 
associated expenses can be streamlined throughout the district without deference to a 
divisional boundary line. Juror representation will not be affected adversely by the 
elimination of divisional boundaries. 

The legislative proposal will remove the divisional boundaries limiting where cases 
may be heard and provide more flexibility in the case assignment mechanisms, thereby 
maximizing the Court's ability to better balance the caseload, prevent forum shopping, and 
address travel and transportation issues and associated expenses. It will also enable the 
Court to adjust its resources more quickly to address demands for court services in the 
future throughout the district. 












